  TOWN OF WASHINGTON

BRYAN MEMORIAL TOWN HALL

POST OFFICE BOX 383

WASHINGTON DEPOT, CT 06794

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MINUTES

June 19, 2014

Present:
Roberts, Leab, Wyant, Wildman, Alt., Peterson, Alt

Absent:
Catlin, Bowman, Kaplan, Alt.  

Staff:

White

Others:
Ms. Scodari, Mr. Austin, Engineer, Mr. Talbot, Architect, Mr. Pendleton, Ms. Quinn

Ms. Roberts, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm.

PUBLIC HEARING

Seated:
Roberts, Leab, Wyant, Wildman, Alt., Peterson, Alt.
ZBA-0965 – Request of Rumsey Hall School – 201 Romford Road, for Variance, Zoning Regulation Section(s) 12.1.2 (Wetlands/Watercourse Setback), to expand existing septic system.  Ms. Scodari, Business Manager and Mr. Austin, Engineer were present to discuss this application.  Mr. Austin stated that the information that was provided to the ZBA for the last variance was found to be inaccurate after they excavated the existing septic system.  He stated that they did testing for the DEEP and found that the septic system is 3-feet closer to the river than they had originally thought and are now requesting a 40-foot variance instead of the previously requested and approved 35-foot variance. He noted that the actual distance from the river is 38.1 feet.

The commissioners reviewed the Layout Plan titled “New Dorm Replacement” prepared for Rumsey Hall School by Buck & Buck, LLC, sheet L-1 with a revision date of 5-19-14.

Ms. Scodari confirmed that they have received approval from the Inland Wetland Commission for this revision. 

Mr. Austin explained that the septic system expansion is necessary to service the additional apartment that would be attached to the renovated dorm buildings.  He noted that an extra three hundred feet of leaching trench would be added to the existing system and this would satisfy the current DEEP requirements.

There were no further questions or comments.

Motion:
to close ZBA – 0965 – Request of Rumsey Hall School, 201 Romford Road, for Variance, Zoning Regulation Section(s) 12.1.2(Wetlands/Watercourse Setback), to expand existing septic system, by Ms. Roberts, seconded by Mr. Wyant, passed by 5-0 vote.
MEETING

Ms. Roberts feels that this is request for a variance is straightforward, she understands why the increase to the septic system is necessary and she is in favor of this application.  Mr. Peterson stated that he appreciates that the applicant came back to the ZBA for the additional increase.  Mr. Wyant agrees with Ms. Roberts and Mr. Peterson and he is in favor of this application.  Ms. Leab and Mr. Wildman agree with the other commissioners.  Mr. Wildman commended the applicant for coming back to get approval for the change in their plans.

Motion:
to approve ZBA – 0965 – Request of Rumsey Hall School, 201 Romford Road, for Variance, Zoning Regulation Section(s) 12.1.2(Wetlands/Watercourse Setback), to expand existing septic system as per the Layout Plan titled “New Dorm Replacement,” prepared for Rumsey Hall School by Buck & Buck LLC. with a revision date of 5-19-14 sheet #L-1 and other pertinent documents in the file, passed by 5-0 vote.

PUBLIC HEARING

Seated:
Roberts, Leab, Wyant, Wildman, Alt., Peterson, Alt
ZBA- 0966 – Request of Pendleton – 42 Bell Hill Road, for Variance, Zoning Regulation Section(s) 17.4 (Increase in Non Conforming Structure), to increase height and footprint of existing structure.  Mr. Pendleton and Ms. Quinn, property owners, and Mr. Talbot, Architect, were present to present the proposed plan for this application.  

Ms. White confirmed that the Land Use Office received five return receipt green cards from the surrounding property owner’s notifications.

Mr. Talbot stated that there are many artists residing on Bell Hill and most of them need space for their art.  He noted that the Pendletons have lived on Bell Hill for approximately 36 years.

Mr. Talbot explained that the existing structure has been an accessory building to the residence across the street and has served as an artist studio since 1978.  He and the commissioners looked at photographs of the existing structure.  It was noted that the structure has deteriorated over time.  They are proposing to remove an existing shed that is in the side yard setback and slightly increase the footprint of the studio to provide space for the storage items from the shed.  They are proposing a six foot increase in height of the studio to allow adequate space/height to create their art, which is dance.

Mr. Talbot asked that the Commission confirm that this structure is a “grandfathered” structure and allowed because of its age.  He noted that the existing structure complies with all the required setbacks, does not exceed lot coverage and could be a legal building lot under the current zoning regulations.   He stated that because the road divides the accessory building from the main dwelling they must seek a variance.

Mr. Talbot said the proposed footprint would increase 125 square feet and the proposed height would increase 6 feet above the existing structure.  There will be no increase in the use. 

The commissioners reviewed the drawings titled “Existing Conditions – Floor Plans, Sections and Elevations,” sheet EX.101 and “Floor Plans, Section, Elevations,” sheet A.101, prepared for Moses Pendleton by Peter Talbot AIA Architects, dated May 22, 2014.

Mr. Talbot confirmed that the proposed shed roof would only extend over the staircase at the back of the proposed structure.  He stated that the proposed structure is two feet higher at the plate.

Mr. Pendleton explained how the dancers have rehearsed outside because the lack of space in the existing building.

There was a brief discussion regarding the fenestration and exterior appearance of the proposed building.

Ms. Roberts stated that the reason why this existing structure is nonconforming is because it is an accessory building and it is not on the same lot as the principle structure.  She confirmed that the existing structure is a “grandfathered” nonconforming structure.

There were no further questions or comments.

Motion:
to close ZBA – 0966 – Request of Pendleton, 42 Bell Hill Road, for Variance, Zoning Regulation Section(s) 17.4.a (Increase in Nonconforming Structure), to increase height and footprint of existing structure, by Ms. Leab, seconded by Mr. Wyant, passed by 5-0 vote.
MEETING

Ms. Leab feels that this proposed plan is minimal.  She stated that the Town of Washington has always encouraged artistic endeavors and the fact that this would remain an accessory building and not become another single-family dwelling is favorable.  Mr. Wyant is glad that there would be minimal change to the property and the neighborhood would essentially remain as it is, so he is in favor of this application.  Ms. Roberts stated that she is in favor of this application and that the hardship is the fact that this structure exists as an accessory structure on a separate lot of the building principally served.  She appreciates that the proposed plan is a minimal volumetric increase.  Mr. Wildman agrees with the other commissioners and reiterated that it is not a change in use so he supports this application.  Mr. Peterson feels that the applicant has done a good job meeting their needs for the use of this structure while minimally increasing the volume.

Motion:
to approve ZBA – 0966 – Request of Pendleton, 42 Bell Hill Road, for Variance, Zoning Regulation Section(s) 17.4.a (Increase in Nonconforming Structure), to increase height and footprint of existing structure as per Site Plan titled “Renovations and Additions to Artist Studio” prepared for Moses Pendleton, by Peter Talbot Architects, dated May 22, 2014, sheet # A.001 and other pertinent documents in the file, passed by 5-0 vote.
OTHER BUSINESS

Miscellaneous:

Ms. White confirmed that an A-2 As-Built Survey has not been submitted for the Teh residence at this time.

Consideration of the Minutes:

The Commission considered the Meeting Minutes of May 22, 2014.

Motion:
to approve the Zoning Board of Appeals Meeting Minutes of May 22, 2014 as submitted, by Ms. Roberts, and seconded Mr. Wyant, passed by 5-0 vote.

The Commission considered the Special Meeting Minutes of June 3, 2014.
Corrections:

Page 1, Delete the last sentence of the PUBLIC HEARING:  There were no further…

Add:  Mr. Cavallaro stated that he has looked at the plans and does not have any questions.  He feels that this proposed plan is tasteful and would be an improvement to the appearance of the property.

Page 2, first Motion should read: passed by 4-0 vote.

Under Adjournment, Motion should read: to adjourn at 5:35 pm, by Ms. Roberts…

Under Privilege of the Floor: Delete: sentence beginning with “Mr. Cavallaro stated…”

Add:  There were no comments from the public at this time.

Motion:
to approve the Zoning Board of Appeals Special Meeting Minutes of June 3, 2014 as amended, by Ms. Roberts, and seconded Mr. Wyant, passed by 5-0 vote.

Privilege of the Floor

No one from the public was present at this time.

Adjournment:

Motion:
to adjourn at 8:01 pm, by Ms. Roberts, seconded by Mr. Wyant.

Submitted Subject to Approval,

________________________________


Shelley White, Land Use Clerk 6-25-14

Zoning Board of Appeals – 6-19-14


